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Presidentôs Corner -  
 
As Iôm writing this article for the 
newsletter, it has been two months since 
we had a face-to-face meeting, and if 
you are anything like me, Iôm not so 
sure I like this ñnew normalò. I know 
that, at least for the time being, this is 
the reality, and I hope that it is only 
temporary. Fortunately, we have the 
technology to continue to meet, and for 
some that live some distance away, our 
ñvirtualò meetings have been 
convenient for them. And as we learn 
this new-to-us technology of 
teleconferencing, weôll get more fluent, 
weôll get the bugs worked out, and weôll 
have much more ñpolishedò 
presentations for each of our meetings. 
So, if you have been a little frustrated 
with our meetings, hang in there, we 
will work things out together. 
 
Some of the latest updates as things 
have been changing pretty rapidly: 
 
The Thurston County Fair Board met on 
Wednesday, May 6, and is making their 
recommendation to the Thurston Coun-
ty Commissioners to cancel the fair this 
year. 
 
Some of the State Parks and State Pub-
lic Lands have been recently opened for 
day use. Check their websites for the 
most up to date information. 
 

We (Olympia Camera Club) will be 
holding our traditional Annual Banquet 
on GoToMeeting on June 23, 2020. 

This meeting will feature the annual 
Election of Officers and a slide show of 
images that you submit for the meeting 
(see details in the article on the Annual 
Meeting in this newsletter). 
 
The Camera Club will continue to hold 
meetings each 2nd, 3rd and 4th Tuesday 
of the month through the summer, ra-
ther than taking the summer off, as has 
been the tradition. 
 
I encourage each of you to join the 
Tuesday ñvirtualò meetings, and if you 
have suggestions for topics that you 
would like us to cover, please contact 
me or any of our Board Members 
through the contact information on the 
Club Website. In the meantime, stay 
home, stay safe, stay healthy and stay 
engaged. 

 
 
  Bruce Livingston 

Editorôs Note: 

I would like to thank everyone who submitted images 
for the first Virtual Field Trip to Mt Rainier. I received 
more images than I could use but trust me I donôt throw 
out any images I receive. They go into a folder to be 
used in a future newsletter. 
 
I am also grateful to club members for being flexible 
and getting involved in the Virtual Meetings on 
GoToMeeting. If you have not joined one of these 
meetings you are missing out on a great opportunity. 
 



 

Page 3                Volume 85, Issue 5, May 2020  

Monthly Meetings 

During the COVID-19 Pandemic  
All club meetings are virtual, taking place  

using the app ñGoToMeetingò 
 

Please join ñMy Meetingò from your computer, tablet or smartphone 

If you have misplaced the link to the virtual meeting, it is available in the ñMembers Onlyò area on the Club website 

 

 

New to GoToMeeting? Get the app now and be ready when your first meeting starts:  

https://global.gotomeeting.com/install/326734229                   

Practical Photography 
May 12, 2020 
7-9 pm 

A month at home and more to come. I hope everyone who has not had to work has found some way to occupy their 
time. With that in mind, improving your editing skills may be just the thing. This month the topic will be a ñhow toò 
on focus stacking. I will take you through the process of getting the right shots and putting them together in photoshop 
and Bruce will do the same in On1. I am not normally a fan of heavy photo manipulation but am fine with any process 

that allows the picture to look more like you saw it. Focus stacking falls into that category, 
is relatively simple and is something you should be familiar with. Hope to see you on the 
small screen.   
               Ed Tromble, Coordinator 
                     

Member Sharing Night 
May 19, 2020 
7-9pm 

For Member Sharing we will be doing some more image critiques plus sharing. I would like each of you who want to 
participate to put three images in a folder. One image will be for critique and can be one you took at anytime in the 
past. The other two images should be ones you have taken this year (Jan ï May).  Please size your images to 2048 pix-
els on the long side. Put your full name on the folder, go to Drop Box, inside Drop Box open the Member Sharing 
folder and inside that folder put your images in the Member Sharing Night folder. Your images must be in Drop Box 
Not Later Than the Monday evening prior to the meeting. You will also need to have a microphone so you can 
communicate with everyone in the meeting.  
             Pam Hoaglund, Coordinator 

General Meeting 
May 26, 2020 
7-9pm 

For May's General meeting, we will have Steve Ball presenting.  Steve will be talking about getting the best out of 
your camera, whatever camera you may be using.  We have had Steve present in the past with his wonderful bird pho-
tography.  Steve is a representative for Olympus Cameras.  I encourage the membership to come aboard on our virtual 
meetings and enjoy an evening with fellow club members.  If you haven't tried out the link for the ñGoToMeetingò 
you should.  The link can be found on the Olympia Camera Club web page.  Go to the ñmembers onlyò tab, log in and 
then go to the tab ñTeleconference Linkò and click on it.  When the website opens click on ñJoin My Meetingò.  I'm 
looking forward to seeing you there. 
             Townsend Walton, Coordinator 

https://global.gotomeeting.com/install/326734229
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Olympia Camera Club 2020 Annual Banquet 
 
This year, the Olympia Camera Clubôs Annual Banquet 
will be held at my home, and your home. The situation 
with the COVID19 pandemic forces us to insure that we 
keep our ñSocial Distanceò and protect our members. 
However; that does not mean we canôt have a great time, 
so in keeping with our Clubôs tradition, the Annual Ban-
quet will go on as planned on Tuesday, June 23rd, 
ñvirtuallyò. We will all meet on GoToMeeting at 6:00 pm 
(the portal will be open 30 minutes prior to allow 
everyone to enter the meeting). We plan on having a fun-
packed evening with a short Business Meeting to elect 
Officers for the upcoming year, and a slide-show com-
prised of YOUR favorite images from the past year. Ro-
salind Philips will be assembling the slide show and the 
guidelines for when and how to submit your images are 
outlined below. 
 

The 2020 Annual Scavenger  
Hunt/Favorite Images  

 
Due to the Governorôs stay at home order; we are going 
to try something different with our annual slide show of 
member images. We will not do a scavenger hunt and 
will just do favorite best images. 
 
2020 Olympia Camera Club Official Scavenger Hunt 

Rules 
 

Submit 5 of your favorite/best images taken between 
6/1/2019 and 6/9/2020. You may do as much pro-
cessing as you like on the images. 
 

Rules: 
 
1.All images must be JPEGS (.jpg) ï no RAW or 
TIFF images. 

 
2. The images must be between 1024 and 2048 pixels 
on the long side. The resolution should not exceed 
72 dpi. 

 
3. Favorite/Best of 2019-20 images. Name your im-
ages as Bxx_Name_ImageName.jpg.  

 
a. B means Favorite/Best of 2019-20, xx is 
the number of the image, Name is your 
name and ImageName is the name of the 
image. For example, the third image I sub-
mit would be named, 
B03_RosalindPhilips_BergyBit.jpg. 

b. Please include a self Identification Image 
as your 6th image. 

4. Please put your images in the Images for Annual 
Meeting folder inside the OCC Member Sharing 
folder on Dropbox.  

 
5. Images are due no later than midnight on June 9, 
2020. 

 
We will view the slide show at the GoToMeeting Annual 
Meeting on June 23rd. Please contact Rosalind at 
RosalindPhilips@comcast.net or at 360-790-2814 with 
any questions. 
 
 

2020 Thurston County Fair - Canceled 
by Dale Easley 

 
I attended the virtual monthly board meeting of the 
Thurston County Fair on Wednesday, May 6. There was 
much discussion as to whether weôd be able to hold a fair 
this year because of Covid-19.  It was concluded that the 
Fair Board will make the recommendation to the County 
Commissioners that the 2020 Fair should canceled.  Re-
gardless of how the County Commissioners ultimately 
decide, the Olympia Camera Club Board already has de-
cided that even if there is a 2020 Fair, we will not partici-
pate as a club to produce the Open Class Photography 
Exhibit.  This project requires a minimum of 40 of our 
members to take in the photos, judge them, and then hang 
them, as well as staffing a desk during fair hours.  The 
OCC Board unanimously agreed that it would be impos-
sible to maintain proper social distancing and sanitary 
conditions to make this a safe endeavor for our members.  
Weôll miss the great exhibit and the fun weôve had pro-
ducing it in the past, but look forward to participating 
next year under safer conditions. 
 

 

mailto:RosalindPhilips@comcast.net
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Olympia Camera Club Virtual  
Field Trip Schedule 

by Cynthia Whelan 

 
For the foreseeable future, OCC will not be gathering for 
field trips. But, we want to continue to share our collec-
tive love for photography by gathering our photographs 
from our previous experiences and showcasing them in 
the OCC Newsletter.  
 
You can join us by reviewing your existing photographs 
for: the Columbia River Gorge, the Palouse, the Olympic 
Peninsula, and the City of Olympia. Virtual Field trips 
will be featured in the OCC Newsletter with one excep-
tion. The Palouse will be a Member Sharing/Virtual Field 
Trip at a GoToMeeting on June 30, 2020.  
 
All Virtual Field Trip photograph due dates will be post-
ed on the OCC Member Calendar.  
 
Please size your images to 2048 pixels on the long side. 
Put a watermark on the image and title each image. Ex-
ample for title: Milky Way over Mt Rainier_Pam Hoag-
lund. Please send the images as an attachment to an email 
to newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org by the newsletter 
due date.  
  
 
Here is the virtual field trip schedule for 2020:  
 
June 4, 2020 Columbia River Gorge 
 
Think about places 
you have visited 
and photographed 
on both the WA and 
OR sides of the riv-
er. Your images 
must have been tak-
en along the gorge. 
You will receive an 
email on May 28 
with all the details to submit your images for this virtual 
field trip.  
  
June 30, 2020 - 7:00 - 9:00 pm, GoToMeeting Virtual 
Field Trip to ñThe Palouseò.   
 
The Palouse virtual field trip will be a presentation on 
GoToMeeting. On June 8 we  will send you an email with 
the details for submitting your images taken in the Pa-
louse. The Palouse is a specific area in SE WA and 
known to be a photographerôs paradise.  
 

The link for 
GoToMeeting can be 
found on the Olympia 
Camera Club web 
page. Go to the 
ñmembers onlyò tab, 
log in and then go to 
the tab 
ñTeleconference Linkò 
and click on it. When the website opens click on ñJoin 
My Meetingò.   
 
July 9, 2020 ï Olympic Peninsula (Hwy 101 loop) 
 
This virtual field trip will encompass a large area as we 
will accept images taken anywhere along Hwy 101 on 
the Olympic Peninsula. This will include places like Port 
Townsend, Fort Worden, Hurricane Ridge, Deer Park, 
the ocean beaches, the Hoh Rain Forest, etc. You will 
receive an email on July 2 with all the details for submit-
ting your images. 

August 6, 2020 City of Olympia 
 
This virtual field trip will have you show the various 
photographic sites in and around the City of Olympia. 
You will receive an email on July 30 with all the details 
for submitting  your images. 
 

 

 
 

 

mailto:newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org
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Watermarking Images with Your  

Signature in On1  
 by Rosalind Philips 

 

This article shows how to create a watermark from your 
signature in On1. These steps can be followed in any 
photo editing program that allows you to crop a file and 
save that file as a PNG file. 
Step 1 ï Create a signature file. 
1. Sign your name using a black magic marker, such 
as a Sharpie, on a bright white piece of paper. 

2. Lay the piece of paper flat in even lighting. Try not 
to have shadows over the signature. Daylight is 
the best type of lighting to use. 

3. Photograph your signature using either your phone 
or your camera. Try and keep the phone or cam-
era parallel to the plane of the paper. 

4. Transfer the signature image to your computer as a 
jpeg or raw file. 

Step 2 ï Preparing the watermark 
1. Open the signature file in On1. 
2. Crop the image so that there is not so much white 
space. 

3. Play with your highlight, shadows and midtone 
sliders so the paper is pure white and the signa-
ture is pure black. 

4. Click on the layers icon. 
5. Click on the luminosity icon and invert the image. 
6. Export the image as a PNG file. 

Step 3 ï Using the watermark. 
1. Open the image you want to watermark. 
2. Click the layers icon. Then click the + sign. 
3. The ñAdd Layer from Fileò dialog box appears. 
4. Navigate to your signature PNG file and click 
ñApply as Layerò. 

5. Click on the transform icon. 
6. Click on the signature file and move it into posi-
tion. 

7. Click on Local and then on the gear. The blending 
modes appear. 

8. Select multiply or darken and you will see that the 
background disappears and just your signature 
appears. 

 
Resources: 
On1:https://nicolesyblog.com/2019/05/08/watermark/ 
 
Photoshop:https://photoshopcafe.com/turn-signature-
watermark-photoshop-tutorial/ 
 
Luminar:https://www.scottdavenportphoto.com/blog/how
-to-add-a-watermark-in-luminar 
 

 
 

Photography Tips (no Tricks) 
by Bruce Livingston 

 
I have been photographing wildlife (mostly) since mi-
grating from the film days to digital, and Iôve owned sev-
eral types of camouflage coverings for my ñwildlife 
lensesò.  I wonôt name the brands, but they are brands 
that almost everyone has heard of, and a couple that were 
ordered from Europe - not widely known here in the 
States. Probably the best (and worst) feature about them 
was they were neoprene, which should help keep the lens 
ñwarmò in cold weather, and offer some protection from 
bumps and bruises. The thing that I disliked about them 
was that storing the lens in my backpack, the coverings 
would shift around, and they started to fray. Also, getting 
the lens into (and out of) the backpack between the divid-
ers was the sticking point. So, one day as I was photo-
graphing down at Nisqually NWR, I happened upon Al 
Burford, and he asked me about camouflage coverings 
for lenses. He had not been very happy with what he had 
found either; soé.it caused me to do some RESEARCH!  
First, I asked myself what I wanted the cover to do. For 
me, I was more interested in CAMOUFLAGE, and to a 
lesser degree, waterproof protection and protection from 
scratches. I wasnôt that interested in warmth, as most of 
the lenses these days are adequately protected from the 
elements - and besides, I donôt photograph in really cold 
weather.  
 
So, here is what I found. A relatively new company 
called ALPHAGVRD, (alphagvrd.com) is making both 
camera and lens ñskinsò in a variety of both camouflage 
and non-camouflage designs. They are made from 3M 
automotive grade vinyl and are precision cut to match 
precisely your particular model and brand of camera or 
lens. I ordered a new camouflage version for my Sony 
200-600 f5.6-6.3 lens, and WOW!! I really like it. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

If youôre in the market for  
camouflage, or any other design for your lenses or cam-
era, check them out. By the way, Al, if you are reading 
this, send me an email and let me know how you like 
them. 

https://nicolesyblog.com/2019/05/08/watermark/
https://photoshopcafe.com/turn-signature-watermark-photoshop-tutorial/
https://photoshopcafe.com/turn-signature-watermark-photoshop-tutorial/
https://www.scottdavenportphoto.com/blog/how-to-add-a-watermark-in-luminar
https://www.scottdavenportphoto.com/blog/how-to-add-a-watermark-in-luminar
http://alphagvrd.com
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PSA Photo Festival 
Colorado Springs, CO 

September 29 ï October 4, 2020 
Canceled 

 
It is with thoughtful reluctance and much sadness that the 
PSA Executive Committee has made a decision to cancel 
the planned Photo Festival in Colorado 
Springs in September. This was a very difficult decision 
to make, knowing that the 2020 Photo Festival is highly 
valued and anticipated; but paramount to the decision was 
putting the health, safety, and peace of mind of our mem-
bership first. In the absence of a vaccine, our gathering, 
especially with many members in the high-risk category, 
would simply be accepting too much risk for all of 
us. Many other organizations, including the International 
Federation of Photographic Art (FIAP),  have cancelled 
all their 2020 planned gatherings and events until more is 
learned about the virus and the pandemic. 
  
Several of you have already registered, we have not billed 
your credit cards and had planned not to do so before July 
1st. The PSA registrations will be cancelled without any 
fees being incurred and we will take care of that for you. 
You will need to cancel your hotel reservation and that 
can be done through the confirmation email you received 
from the hotel at no charge. Hopefully, a vaccine and mit-
igation will enable a safe, healthy environment for our 
Festival in Rapid City, South Dakota in 2021. We look 
forward to seeing everyone there.  
  
PSA continues to be a leader in the photographic world 
and this in no means diminishes the service we provide 
for our members. 
  
J.R. Schnelzer, APSA, EPSA, AFIAP  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

PSA PID Interclub Competition 
3rd Round 

 
Two of our club members received honorable mention for 
their images in the 3rd round of the Interclub Competi-
tion.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
I would like to thank everyone who participated in the  
Interclub Competition. We had a total of three Honorable 
Mention Awards this competition year.   

Two Gold Stars and the Youngest on Iwo 
Norm Ott 

Serving the Colonial Defense 
Gerald Pumphery 
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Virtual Field Trip 
Mt Rainier National Park 

 
This is our first virtual field trip and what better place to visit but Mt Rainier National Park. We are going to travel 

from the north, south, east and west corners of the park. We are going to experience the park at sunrise and sunset and 

in spring, summer, fall and winter. We hope you enjoy the tripé. 

 

Mowich Lake in the Northwest corner of the park 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tipsoo Lake and Sunrise in the Northeast corner of the park 
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Virtual Field Trip 
Mt Rainier National Park 

Continued 
 

 Stevens Canyon area in the Southeast corner of the park 
 

 

 

 

 

Nisqually Entrance to Paradise in the Southwest corner of the park 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Paradise and the surrounding area 
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Virtual Field Trip 
Mt Rainier National Park 

Continued 
 

Paradise area continued 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Fall and winter in the park 
 

 
 
 
 

 


